EXECUTIVE  - SPECIAL MEETING
FRIDAY 16 OCTOBER 2009 AT 11.30 AM
PRESENT:


Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman and Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder)

Councillor J Mallinson (Finance Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economy Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Earp (Performance and Development Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Ellis (Culture and Community Services Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Luckley (Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder)
ALSO PRESENT:   

Councillor P Farmer attended the meeting as an observer   
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
There were no apologies for absence.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   

Councillor Bloxham declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of EX.210/09 (Sands Development); EX.211/09 (Funding Options for Sands Development) and EX.212/09 (Sands Project).  The interest related to the fact that he served on the Board of Carlisle Leisure Limited as the City Council’s representative.
EX.210/09
SANDS DEVELOPMENT 


(Key Decision)

(With the consent of the Chairman, and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item was included on the Agenda as a key decision, although not in the Forward Plan)


Councillor Bloxham, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussion on this item of business

Portfolio
Environment and Infrastructure; Cross Cutting


Subject Matter

The Director of Community Services submitted report CS.47/09 presenting the outcomes of the feasibility study commissioned to assess options for development of the Sands Centre.

The Director reminded Members that they had, at the Executive meeting on 16 February 2009, given consideration to report CS.07/09 and resolved to authorise a feasibility study to assess the development options and implications for the Sands.  The Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had subsequently indicated their support for the initiatives (Minute COS.25/09) and expressed a desire to be engaged in future progress.

A Project Board, including representatives from the University of Cumbria and Carlisle Leisure Limited, had been established to progress the study.  Following a competitive process and development of a brief (based on the key elements of report CS.07/09) Architects were appointed to develop costed design options.  In addition, specialist sports consultants were commissioned to work with Carlisle Leisure Limited to produce a costed business case for usage of the facility.

The Director reported that the initial brief comprised a number of components, namely works to the existing Sands building; a new sports hall; swimming pool; and University School of Sport.  He added that a range of options were developed on those components and, following preliminary assessments, several variations arose -

(i)  
initially the University required approximately 800 square metres of space as this development (and modest changes at the Sheepmount) would comprise part of their offer to students for the School of Sport.  However, as the proposals progressed they decided to base their major facility at the Sands with only minor facilities elsewhere in Cumbria.  This provided a major positive to the project and effectively doubled their initial space requirements.

(ii)  
the positioning of the various elements brought focus on the existing Fitness Suite which became a critical consideration to deliver the optimum layout.  That was a very positive revenue stream at the Sands and resulted in extending the scope of works both to increase the floor space and accommodate the increased space requirement for the University.

(iii)  
the size of the 25 metre swimming pool was reviewed to extend the width from 17 metres to 19 metres to provide 8 lanes and be fully compliant with Sport England regional standards for competition.  In addition, a 'learner pool' was included.

As the designs evolved the options were narrowed down to one with all the components and one without a pool complex.  Some work had also been undertaken to assess the potential to construct the latter option to facilitate the later addition of the pool complex.

The Director further explained that the designs for the two options had been prepared to Royal Institute of British Architects (RIBA) Stage C, with the more detailed design to support a planning application and refine the cost estimates requiring completion to Stage D.  As part of the design development the Architects had consulted with a wide range of organisations and statutory bodies.

Members' attention was drawn to images for the potential designs / layout attached at Appendix 1 to the report.

The Director outlined the scope of the works which comprised work to the exiting building; sport hall; gym; School of Sport; pool complex; and external works.  He added that the Project Board would wish to incorporate a series of relatively minor design modifications should the project progress to the next stage (Stage D) and prior to a formal planning submission.  Similarly, the detailed design would meet 'Secure by Design', disabled access/use and energy efficiency standards.

The overall proposals would result in the loss of approximately 70 car parking spaces.  Some detailed work had been undertaken to assess the impact and, based on existing levels of usage, the overall impact would be negligible.  Similarly the Swifts Car Park would be better signed for parking for evening events.  The impact of major events on parking and vehicle access would be incorporated into a Transport Assessment which would be required to support a planning application.

The Director informed Members that, of the two options presented, the key difference was the Pools Complex.  He outlined in detail a number of issues considered by the Project Board which required to be taken into account when judging the relative merits of locating the Pools Complex at the Sands.  Having taken all those issues into account the Project Board was of the view that, subject to funding being available, the preferred solution would be to proceed with the Pool Complex at the Sands.

Details of the capital estimates for each component at the Sands, based on the current stage of design and on an indicative apportionment of costs (price base - Spring 2010), were set out within the report.  Should the Council wish to proceed with the project, then until such time as the detailed design was completed it was considered prudent to budget for a Council capital cost of £10m.  A more detailed breakdown of the estimated costs was provided in report CORP.42/09 later on the Agenda.

Members' attention was drawn to a copy of a potential project programme attached at Appendix 3 to the report.  The key driver to the timescale was a requirement from the University for their facility to be available for the start of the academic year 2012, which could be achieved.  The Council would need to provide a clear statement of its commitment to the University if it wised to proceed with the project by November 2009.

The Director further reported on discussions to date with the University which indicated that the development of the School of Sport at the Sands and Sheepmount was a high priority in their development proposals.  Carlisle Leisure Limited had also been actively involved in the preliminary work and their Board strongly supported the development. A preliminary risk register had been prepared for the project as detailed at Appendix 5.

In conclusion, the Director advised that in deciding the way forward Members needed to consider the benefits which could be delivered and their contribution to the City Council's corporate priorities.  The implications of proceeding with a project of the scale identified were significant on the financial resources of the Council and would require decisive action to address.

Should Members wish to proceed, then a decision was required on whether the Pools Complex should be incorporated into the Sands project.  If the Council was agreeable to supporting the project, the next steps were -

· commission Architects to develop the design and submit a planning application (to RIBA Stage D);

· progress the heads of terms/agreements with the University and Carlisle Leisure Limited;

· clarify the funding arrangements and implications for the Council; and

· respond to the outcome of the grant application to the Government Pool Modernisation Fund.

The work would be completed by April/May 2010 to enable final decisions to be taken on the project and its funding.  The contribution from the Council to progress that would be £150,000 (with pro-rata contribution from the University).  It should be noted that this funding would be lost if the project did not subsequently proceed.

The Culture and Community Development Portfolio Holder commented that the project, which would anchor the University to the City, was the most exciting and important development for over thirty years.  He stressed the importance of the University to Carlisle in terms of the City's culture and economic development.

The Performance and Development Portfolio Holder stated that development of the Sands Centre demonstrated forward thinking by the Executive for the benefit of the people of Carlisle in the future.

The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder recognised the manner by which the proposed development, when coupled with other initiatives, could improve the well being of people who lived, worked and studied in the City.  She particularly referred to the recent success of the bid from NHS Cumbria and the City Council in securing Health City status from the World Health Organisation.  Such projects demonstrated that, by working together, the economy, environment and future of Carlisle could be improved.

The Economy Portfolio Holder added her support to the proposal, emphasising that the people of Carlisle deserved the best facilities that the City Council could provide.  The proposed development constituted a step forward in achieving that aim.

The Finance Portfolio Holder was in agreement with the sentiments expressed by his colleagues.  He pointed out that the Sands Centre project was a good 'stand alone' development, but also pivotal to other projects in the City.  The development would be an integral part of the changing face of Carlisle over the coming years.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder outlined the advantages of the project, which included the provision of an iconic building at one of the main entrances to the City, the LCD screen and improved events facilities.  The Pools Complex would be an added bonus.  He further stressed the need to work closely with the Highway Authority on issues such as access/egress arrangements.  In conclusion, the Portfolio Holder looked forward to the day when the development was up and running.

The Chairman outlined the recommendations from the meeting.  Referring to the Pools Complex he advised that, following the Sports Study undertaken some time ago, consideration had been given to the merits of swimming provision.  The Executive's preferred option was provision of a new 25 m pool at the Sands, based upon logistical and cost factors.  He too supported the proposed development which would provide an improved events venue and facilities for residents' enjoyment and contribute to Carlisle's status as a regional capital.

Summary of options rejected

Alternative options detailed within report CS.47/09
DECISION

1. 
That the Executive agreed unanimously to pursue development of the 
Sands Centre, including the 'School of Sport' and Pools Complex.

2.  
That the Director of Community Services confirm details of the position 
to the University of Cumbria.

3.  
That the Executive authorises Officers to commission further work, including the submission of a planning application, and report back to the Executive in April 2010.

4.  
That the City Council be requested to approve a supplementary estimate 
of £150,000 to facilitate the project development.

Reasons for Decision

The project has some significant benefits for the City and would be the largest project undertaken by the Council for many years.  It makes some major contributions to corporate priorities.  The associated funding issues are substantial and would require some major decisions by the Council to deliver
EX.211/09
FUNDING OPTIONS FOR SANDS DEVELOPMENT 



(Key Decision)

(With the consent of the Chairman, and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item was included on the Agenda as a key decision, although not in the Forward Plan)


Councillor Bloxham, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room during consideration of this item of business

Portfolio
Finance


Subject Matter

The Head of Financial Services submitted report CORP.42/09 providing details of the funding options available to the Council to progress the Sands Development, which should be read in conjunction with report CS.47/09 considered earlier on the Agenda.

The Head of Financial Services informed Members that the Sands Development project presented the Council with some major decisions in terms of potential funding for the scheme.  As identified in report CS.47/09, the Council's contribution was likely to be in the region of £10 million, with a contribution from the University of Cumbria of £5 million.  Clarification as to how and when the University would make its contribution would be required prior to any final decision being made on the project.  The contribution the Council would have to make was significant and, given the current financial constraints facing the authority, presented challenges in identifying the resources to progress the scheme.

In order for the scheme to be fully affordable to the Council, additional capital receipts needed to be identified and realised.  The use of capital receipts would enable the Council to finance the scheme without incurring any additional revenue costs, such as borrowing or Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) charges.

The Head of Financial Services reminded Members that the current Medium Term Financial Plan identified a 'surplus' of capital receipts in 2014/15 of approximately £4 million.  The review of the Council's surplus assets had identified further receipts that could be realised relatively quickly.  She suggested that recommendation (b) to Report CORP.42/09 be amended so that the Executive agreed to the disposal of specific assets identified by the Property Services Manager that would not prejudice implementation of the Property Portfolio Review.  It should be noted, however, that all of the identified receipts would not be sufficient to finance the scheme and, by using the current identified surplus, no receipts would be left and available for future capital schemes.  It was therefore essential that further capital receipts were identified and realised.

The current Capital Programme was being reviewed to identify schemes that could be withdrawn or delayed to divert funds to be Sands project and the use of the Asset Investment Reserve and Carlisle Leisure Limited Reserve were other options for identifying funding sources.  Using current resources and running down the Council's balance of capital receipts would incur revenue costs as a result of increasing the Council's Capital Financing Requirement, which would incur additional MRP and the potential loss of investment income from using those resources.  Even by taking that route additional borrowing would still be required to make up the funding requirement which, in turn, would incur borrowing costs.

The Head of Financial Services reported that current interest rate levels were historically low and, although borrowing was not the favoured option to progress the scheme, current rates would minimise the potential cost to the Council.  She added that decisions with regard to borrowing would need to be taken in light of the potential to realise additional capital receipts.  Borrowing may be needed in the short term in order to progress the scheme, but then repaid once capital receipts were realised.

The Head of Financial Services stressed that, if additional capital receipts were not realised, there would be a significant revenue cost on the Council's budget.  She then outlined options open to the Council should borrowing be taken out and capital receipts realised.

In conclusion, the Head of Financial Services advised that careful consideration of the various funding options would be needed, pointing out that difficult decisions in terms of future events would have to be taken.  If the potential for additional capital receipts generation was low, then borrowing may be the only potential route and that would have a significant impact on the Council's revenue budget.

In order for the scheme to progress in the short term, a supplementary estimate of £150,000 was needed to facilitate project development as outlined in report CS.47/09.  That supplementary estimate would initially need to be met from the Projects Reserve, however, it the scheme went ahead that cost could be capitalised and met from capital resources.

The Finance Portfolio Holder stressed the importance of being clear as to the magnitude of the Sands development for the City Council, together with the need to bring together funding in a sustainable manner.  He believed that the Council was well capable of delivering the development, the rewards from which would support the Executive's decision to do so.

Summary of options rejected

None
DECISION

1.
That the Executive agree -

(a)
in principle, the set aside of future capital receipts to either repay borrowing or reduce the Capital Financing requirement should borrowing be used to finance development of the Sands Centre;

(b) 
to the disposal of specific assets identified by the Property Services Manager that would not prejudice the implementation of the Property Portfolio Review; and

(c) 
in principle to consider the use of the Carlisle Leisure Limited reserve for this project.

2.  
That the Executive note that, as part of the detailed project development, the Business Case would be developed to provide more accurate capital and revenue costs and savings.

Reasons for Decision

To agree in principle potential funding arrangements for the development of the Sands Centre under report CS.47/09.
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the paragraph number (as indicated in brackets against the minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.

EX.212/09
SANDS PROJECT


(Public and Press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 3)


(Key Decision)


(With the consent of the Chairman, and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item was included on the Agenda as a key decision, although not in the Forward Plan)


Councillor Bloxham, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room during consideration of this item of business

Portfolio
Environment and Infrastructure; Cross Cutting
Subject Matter

The Director of Community Services submitted report CS.47/09A providing a detailed breakdown of the estimated costs in respect of the two main options identified in report CS.47/09 considered earlier on the Agenda.
Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive received the breakdown of costs which had been taken into account in reaching the decision set out at EX.210/09 above.
Reasons for Decision
To consider the detailed cost options associated with the Sands Development
(The meeting ended at 11.52 am)

